PAGE  
- 2 -

[image: image1.wmf] 

PERMANENT COUNCIL

 

OEA/Ser.G
CP/SA.1814/11
6 September 2011
Original: Spanish
Record of the regular meeting of August 31, 2011
CP/ACTA-1814/11
/

The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was chaired by Ambassador Jorge Skinner- Klée, Permanent Representative of Guatemala to the Organization of American States (OAS). It began at 10:19 a.m.
1. Adoption of the order of business

The Permanent Council adopted the order of business, document CP/OD-1814/11, without changes.
· Condolences to the People and Government of Canada
Ambassador Skinner-Klée conveyed the Permanent Council members' sympathy and condolences to the people and Government of Canada on the passing of the Honorable Jack Layton, New Democratic Party leader, on August 22, 2011.
· Expressions of solidarity with the people and Government of Mexico
The Permanent Council also expressed its sympathy and solidarity with the people and Government of Mexico, especially the people of Monterrey, Nuevo León, where a terrorist attack claimed the lives of fifty two people on August 26, 2011.
The Permanent Council condemned the cowardly act and urged the Mexican authorities to find the culprits and bring them to justice with the full force of law.
· Solidarity with the peoples and governments of member states affected by Hurricane Irene
The Permanent Council likewise expressed its solidarity with the peoples and governments of the Bahamas, Dominican Republic, Haiti, and United States in the wake of the human toll and material damage they suffered from the powerful winds of Hurricane Irene, whose effects were still being felt in many communities on the East Coast of the United States.
· Welcome to the Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic
The Permanent Council extended a very warm welcome to Ambassador Joel Hernández, Permanent Representative of Mexico, who presented his credentials on August 29, 2011.  Ambassador Hernández shared with the members of the Permanent Council his initial thoughts about the various issues on the Organization's agenda.
· Congratulations to the people and Government of Trinidad and Tobago

The Permanent Council congratulated the people and Government of Trinidad and Tobago on another anniversary of independence.
2. Seventh Inter-American Dialogue on Water Management
The Permanent Representative of Colombia, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, spoke about the Seventh Inter-American Dialogue on Water Management, which is to be held in Medellín, Colombia, from November 13 to 19, 2011. It will bring together important stakeholders in water management in the Hemisphere, to discuss cross-cutting issues such as public participation in water management and the role of communication in building a water culture, as well as collaboration mechanisms to manage transborder water resources. Ambassador Hoyos invited the delegations to encourage their authorities to participate in said event.
Also addressing the Permanent Council was Mr. Luis Alfonso Escobar, Director General of the Regional Autonomous Corporation of Central Antioquia (CORANTIOQUIA), designated as host of the event and which will discuss what has been achieved in integrated water resource management in the region, as well as future challenges and demands.
After the Organization's Secretary General, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, commented on the event that the city of Medellín will host in November, the Permanent Council took note of the event and exhibitions relating to the important event on water management, to be held in Colombia.
3. Oral report on the OAS electoral observation mission in Peru

Mr. Dante Caputo, Head of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS in Peru, presented the report for the second round of general elections, held in Peru on June 5, 2011.
The Permanent Representative of Peru, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, expressed appreciation for the report presented by Mr. Dante Caputo, and placed on record special appreciation to the United States, Canada, and Spain for their financial contributions that made the Electoral Observation Mission possible.  Ambassador de Zela also appealed to the members of the Permanent Council concerning the need to consider the possibility of financing electoral observation missions from the Regular Fund of the Organization. 
The Permanent Council thanked Mr. Caputo and members of the Electoral Observation Mission for their work, recognized the contribution and support of member states that made it possible, and congratulated the people and Government of Peru on the election that was held in an atmosphere of calm and without incident.  
4. Oral report on the OAS electoral observation mission in Ecuador

Mr. Pablo Gutiérrez, Director of the General Secretariat's Department of Electoral Cooperation and Observation, presented the report on behalf of Mr. Enrique Correa, head of the Electoral Observation Mission conducted by the OAS in Ecuador for general elections held on May 7, 2011.
The Permanent Representative of Ecuador, Ambassador María Isabel Salvador, expressed appreciation for the report presented by Mr. Gutiérrez and for the OAS Secretariat's support, as well as for the financial contributions of Canada and Chile.
The Secretary General of the OAS, José Miguel Insulza, commented on the elections held in Ecuador and Peru.
The Permanent Council thanked Mr. Pablo Gutiérrez for presenting the report, and thanked Mr. Enrique Correa, Head of the Electoral Observation Mission, as well as the members of his team for their work and acknowledged the contribution and support of member states that made it possible.  The Council also congratulated the people and Government of Ecuador on the election that unfolded without incident and with full citizen participation.
5.
Report by the Chair of the Style Committee of the General Assembly at its forty-first regular session 

Mr. César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador and Chair of the Style Committee of the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly, held in San Salvador from June 5 to 7, 2011, presented the report thereon, contained in document CP/doc.4656/11 corr. 1.
The Permanent Council approved the report presented, thus adopting the general and specific recommendations contained in the above-mentioned document.
6. Consideration of draft resolution “Use of unobligated unprogrammed balances of Specific Funds established by member states to cover short-falls in the Regular Fund”

The Vice Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, Mr. César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador, presented the corresponding report. 

The Permanent Council approved the draft resolution, which was subsequently published as document CP/RES. 987 (814/11) “Use of unobligated unprogrammed balances of Specific Funds, established by member states, to cover Regular Fund shortfalls,” to authorize the Secretary General to use, with the permission of the relevant member state, the unobligated unprogrammed cash balances of specific funds, established by member states, to cover temporary shortfalls in the Regular Fund, for periods not exceeding 60 days.
· Farewell to the Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic, Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara

The Permanent Council bade farewell to Ambassador Virgilio Alcántara, who was concluding his tour of duty as Permanent Representative of the Dominican Republic to the OAS. The members of the Permanent Council paid a heartfelt tribute to his accomplishments as representative of his country and to his personal qualities.  The Council bade Ambassador Alcántara farewell with a round of applause. 

· Farewell to the Permanent Representative of El Salvador, Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli

The Permanent Council bade farewell to Ambassador Joaquín Maza Martelli, who was concluding his tour of duty as Permanent Representative of El Salvador to the OAS. The members of the Permanent Council paid a heartfelt tribute to Ambassador Maza's accomplishments as his country's representative, especially in the preparations undertaken for the forty-first regular session of the General Assembly, held in his country in June 2011.  The Council bade Ambassador Maza Martelli farewell with a round of applause.
The Permanent Council suspended the meeting at 1:00 p.m. and resumed at 2:53 p.m. 
At the beginning of the afternoon session, the Chair of the Permanent Council shared information with Council members regarding the panel discussion organized by the General Secretariat and the Inter-American Juridical Committee, in Brasilia, Brazil, on August 1, 2011, on the origins of the defense of democracy within the framework of the OAS.
7.
Dialogue on the Inter-American Democratic Charter. Chapters IV, V, and VI

The Permanent Council continued the dialogue initiated on May 4, 2011, pursuant to General Assembly resolutions AG/RES. 2555 (XL-O/10) and AG/RES. 2694 (XLI-O/11) on "Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy:  Follow-up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter."

The delegations of Mexico, Saint Lucia, United States, Dominican Republic, Argentina, Chile, Peru, Brazil, Honduras, Canada, Uruguay, Venezuela, Dominica, Haiti, Grenada, Costa Rica, and Chile, as well as the Secretary General of the Organization, commented on specific issues addressed in the chapters of the Inter-American Democratic Charter.

After the Chair summarized the issues highlighted in the presentations, the Permanent Council took note of the statements and decided to continue with the dialogue begun on this instrument.
8. Other business
· The Permanent Representative of Nicaragua, Ambassador Denis Moncada, commented on the situation unfolding in Libya. 
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The Permanent Representative of Panama, Ambassador Guillermo Cochez, commented on the need for the management of the General Secretariat to be transparent.  He expressed to the Permanent Council his concern over the Secretariat's delay in delivering information requested concerning the details of all temporary contracts and contracts for heads of electoral observation missions and other temporary missions, with their emoluments and functions, who have been appointed by the Secretary General of the Organization since he assumed office 2005. The concern also related to an apparent lack of clarity in the information delivered belatedly. Ambassador Cochez therefore requested the Permanent Council to agree to order an investigation and audit by the Board of External Auditors. 

The Secretary General of the Organization, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, addressed the issues raised by the Permanent Representative of Panama, saying that the information requested would be delivered. In keeping with the current rules governing its operation, the Permanent Council decided to include on the agenda for the meeting to be held on September 7, 2011 consideration of the issue, once the delegations have had an opportunity to do the necessary consultations.
· The Permanent Representative of Barbados, Ambassador John E. Beale, said that the Permanent Council would be asked to reconsider the assignment of follow-up and implementation of resolution AG/RES. 2691 (LXI-O/11), "Support for the Work of the Caribbean Sea Commission," to move it from the General Committee to the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development, as the latter's area of competence includes issues related to sustainable development, the environment, and climate change, among others. 

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:17 p.m.
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�.	The statements and comments appear in the Minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA-1814/11
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